BRAUNTON PARISH COUNCIL
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Minutes of the Meeting of Full Council held in the Council Chamber 

at 7.00pm on Monday, 10 October 2016
	


	Present

	Cllr D Spear in the Chair, E Spear, Lucas, Mrs Wellstead, Mrs Chesters, Chugg, Bonds, Lord and Bunyard.
T Lovell (Parish Clerk).


	142/2016/17
	Apologies


	Received from Cllrs Bennett and Withey.


	143/2016/17
	Items not on the agenda, which in the opinion of the Chairman should be brought to the attention of the Council


	There were none.

	144/2016/17
	Declarations of Interest


	Cllr Mrs Wellstead declared a non-Pecuniary interest in Minute Ref: 149/2016/17, as she is the Council’s representative on the North Devon Environmental Trust.


	145/2016/17 
	Request for Dispensation


	None received.

	146/2016/17
	Minutes


	(a)   RESOLVED:  That the Minutes of the Council meeting held on 12 September 2016 be approved and signed as a correct record.

(b) RESOLVED: That the Minutes of the Additional Council meeting held on 26 September 2016 be approved and signed as a correct record.

(c) RESOLVED: That the Minutes of the Finance and Administration Committee meeting held on 20 September 2016 be ratified and adopted by the Council.

 (N/C)



	147/2016/17
	Police Representation
	There was no police presence at the meeting, the Clerk tabled a written report received from PCSO Andy Frisby, attached as Appendix A.


	148/2016/17
	Braunton and North Devon Christmas Market
	The Council noted that the Braunton and North Devon Christmas Market would be held in Caen Street Car Park on Saturday 3 December.  The organiser, Mr Hampson was unable to attend the Council meeting but would be happy to attend a future meeting to update Members regarding the arrangements for this years’ market.  The Council requested whether there would be sufficient lighting provisions at this years’ event.
RESOLVED: That the Clerk to discuss arrangements with the organiser and report back to a future meeting.

(N/C)

Cllr Mrs Wellstead declared a non-Pecuniary interest.



	149/2016/17
	Improvements to Parish Council Owned Buildings
	a. Countryside Centre

The Chairman welcomed Mr Rutherford, Chair of the North Devon and Environment Trust Trustees (NDET).   

Mr Rutherford explained that phase one of the improvements, which included replacement of the roof and installation of the Solar PV panels had been successfully completed and within budget.  
The NDET are now progressing phase two of the improvements, which are due to start on 3 January 2017.  The Tender process has been completed and CDL have been appointed.  Phase two will include the enclosure of the porch areas increasing the existing floor space of the building by 40%.  The porch area will be enclosed with fully glazed windows set in aluminium fames, providing ample space to promote the activities of the Countryside Centre.  It is estimated that phase two will be completed by 10 March 2017.  

Mr Rutherford explained that the stone paving at the front of the building had become uneven and needed to be replaced.  The Parish Council had already committed £2,000 to improving the flowerbed and agreed to incorporate the paved area into its planned improvements.  The Council would look at options to tidy up and make the area safe but works would not be carried out until the NDET had finished using the area as a compound to complete its phase two of the building improvements.
Mr Rutherford further confirmed that phase two would not include the installation of a Source Heat Pump system.  The NDET had been quoted £12k for the installation of this system and were currently applying to Fullabrook for further funding. Members suggested that the NDET approaches other companies to quote for a Source Heat Pump, as they might be able to obtain a more competitive price.
RESOLVED: That

i. the Council notes the update report regarding Phase two of the improvements to the Countryside Centre building.

ii. the Council agrees to improve and make safe the flower bed and paved area at the front of the building.

(N/C)

b. Caen Caterpillars Pre School – Museum of British Surfing (MOBS).

The Council considered a request from the Caen Caterpillars Pre School to utilise the small grassed area between the MOBS and the Countryside Centre buildings.  Caen Caterpillars Pre School propose to install an all weather, maintenance free surface onto the existing tarmac and will fence the area, to ensure safety of the children.  This will provide the children with access to an outdoor natural learning area combining the local culture and nature.  The MOBS and Countryside Centre have been consulted and are happy with the Pre School’s proposed plans to use the area.  The project will be entirely grant funded.
RESOLVED:  That 
i. the Council, in principle, has no objections to the Caen Caterpillars Pre School proposal to utilise this outside area.  It would however, stipulate that the proposed fencing be aesthetically pleasing and brought back to Council for approval, prior to it being erected.  
ii. That permission to use this outside area be subject to the necessary consents and licences being obtained.  Cllr Mrs Chesters agreed to check if planning permission would be required.

	150/2016/17
	Finance
	(a) RESOLVED: That the cheques on the schedule be approved and drawn in the total sum of £8,965.93

(b)   RESOLVED: That the statement of accounts for September 2016 be noted.

(N/C)



	151/2016/17
	Action Sheet
	RESOLVED: That the Action Plan be received and noted, attached.


	152/2016/17
	Planning
	The Chairman requested the Lead Member of Planning Cllr Mrs Wellstead, to present the planning applications to the meeting as per the attached sheet. 


	153/2016/17

	Report from Devon County Councillor


	Devon County Cllr Chugg tabled her report at the meeting, attached as Appendix B.

	154/2016/17
	Report from North Devon District Councillors

	Cllr Mrs Chesters reported that the North Devon Council Planning committee at its meeting on Wednesday 12 October will be considering application 61139 the 55 Dwellings at South Park.  Also on the Agenda will be Lee Bay Hotel.


	155/2016/17

	Braunton Flood Update
	There were no flood reports received.

	156/2016/17

	Save Our Hospital Services (SOHS) Campaign
	Members considered an email received from the Northern Devon Clinical Commissioning Group’s (CCG) Communications officer, explaining that a public consultation on proposals to cut health care services would begin October 7, 2016 and end January 6, 2017.  Their comprehensive model of care for people who are frail or elderly, sets out plans for a much more responsive service in people’s homes. The CCG will issue information in due course regarding how it will engage with local councils as part of the consultation process.

 

	157/2016/17

	Parish Council Car Parks

	a. Parking Permit Review
The Parish Clerk reported that in 2016/17 the Parish Council had sold 30 permits, generating £3,898 income.  In comparison to what other off-street parking permits cost in the area, the Council felt that its annual fee of £175, which equates to £3.33 per week was reasonable.  
Cllr Bunyard suggested that the Council considers offering hardship permits, providing a 50% discount.  Members discussed what criteria it would use to carry out means testing and how many of 61 permits available it would be able to offer at a discount.  It was also suggested that to help with the affordability of a parking permit the Council could offer a quarterly payment scheme.
RESOLVED: 

i. That the Council continues to provide annual parking permits in the Caen Street Overflow Car Park, at a cost of £175 per annum.
ii. Cllr Bunyard to investigate criteria for means testing and bring back to a future meeting for consideration.
iii. The Parish Clerk to investigate options to provide a quarterly direct debit payment scheme and to bring back to a future meeting for consideration.

b. North Devon Council Off Street Parking Places Order 2017/18
The Council considered amendments to the North Devon Off-Street Parking Places Order (OSPPO) for 2017/18.  

RESOLVED: That the following amendments be made.
i. The Braunton Police Station Car Park be incorporated into Caen Street Overflow Car Park. 
ii. It is proposed, an area be removed from the OSPPO to allow 2 police vehicles to park for free, as per their tenancy agreement for the Police Station.

iii. Mobile payment to be included in the OSPPO for Caen Street Car Park. 
iv. Chaloners Road Car Park – No amendments required.

c. Christmas Parking Arrangements

RESOLVED: That the Parish Council provides free parking in Caen Street Car Park on Saturday 10, 17 and 24 December 2016, to promote Christmas shopping in the Village.

(N/C)



	158/2016/17
	Air Quality Management Area (AQMA)
	RESOLVED: That
a. the Council continues to carry out its own air quality monitoring in Caen Street and the Square until January 2017, and purchases a further 6 diffusion tubes, at a cost £37.50.
b. Cllr Brad Bunyard be elected as Lead Member for Air Quality and to work alongside the Chair and Parish Clerk on air quality related issues.
(N/C)


	159/2016/17
	Annual Return for Financial Year ended 31 March 2016

	RESOLVED:  That the Council notes that its Annual Return for year ended 31 March 2016 has been signed by the external auditor and published on the Council’s website.

(N/C)



	160/2016/17
	By-Election Arrangements
	RESOLVED: That the Council accepts North Devon Council’s estimated quote to provide Poll Cards and postage for the forthcoming by-election, at a cost of £1,659.02.
(N/C)



	161/2016/17
	Review of Social Media Accounts
	The Council reviewed its social media accounts including Facebook and Twitter.  
RESOLVED: That the Council continues to operate social media accounts on Facebook and Twitter.

(N/C)



	162/2016/17
	Hire of Recreation Ground
	a. RESOLVED: That the Council grants consent for the Braunton Dog Training Club to use the Recreation Ground on Sunday 25 June 2017 for their annual Dog Show.
b. RESOLVED: That the Council grants consent for the Braunton Caen Rotary Club to use the Recreation Ground on Bank Holiday Monday 29 May 2017 to hold their annual Braunton Village Fair.

c. RESOLVED: That the Council grants consent for the Braunton Caen Rotary Club to use the Recreation Ground on Sunday 30 July 2017 to hold their Braunton Wheels event.



	163/2016/17
	Items to Note
	RESOLVED: Items (a) to (d) be noted.



The meeting closed at 9:00 p.m.

...................................................The Chairman

PAGE  
6

_1361963936.bin

